Memorandum of Understanding
Department of Philosophy
College of Liberal Arts
September 2009
This Memorandum of Understanding outlines the consensus reached by the Department of Philosophy, the College of Liberal Arts, and the Division of Academic Affairs, based on the recently conducted program review.  It outlines the goals to be achieved and the actions to be undertaken by all parties to this MOU during the next program review cycle. Progress toward goals is to be addressed in the annual report.
The review of Philosophy reveals that the Interim Chair was highly praised and the junior faculty demonstrated high quality and considerable energy.  The undergraduate program appears to be relatively large (over 130 majors) and increasing.  
Concerns emerging from the program review include these issues:
(1) The graduate (MA) program appears to lack focus and clarity about its primary purpose(s).  No program-level learning outcomes have been established for the MA program.

(2) A number of graduate offerings are in 400/500 courses, which do not provide a true seminar experience.  A study of fall 2008 enrollments in the department revealed that 51.2% of graduate students’ enrollment was in 400/500 classes; in the aggregate of these classes, only 22.6% of the students were graduate students. Thus the graduate students received a classroom educational experience that was primarily undergraduate in nature. This situation calls into question the “graduateness of the MA program and whether an appropriate graduate culture exists for the MA students.
(3) The department lacks identifiable goals for student learning as well as a plan for the assessment of student learning in both the undergraduate and graduate degree programs.

(4) The graduation rate for students pursuing the BA appears to be increasing over time, but there is a gap between the percentage of CSULB native students and the percentage of transfer students who graduate within four years of attaining junior status.
(4) Department enrollment in terms of FTES at the lower division is generated almost entirely by non-majors, mostly through courses eligible for General Education credit.  Enrollment at the upper division is also heavily populated with non-majors.  While the department has stated general learning outcomes for students in GE courses, little has been done to assess whether students are in fact attaining these learning outcomes.  

It is therefore agreed that:
1.  The department of Philosophy will adopt specific learning outcomes for the undergraduate degree program, develop and implement a plan to assess student learning, and use evidence of student leaning for program improvement.

2. The department of Philosophy will address the issue of the “graduateness” of the graduate degree program, adopting specific learning outcomes and designing a curriculum to support those outcomes that does not rely so heavily on primarily undergraduate classes. Recruitment, admissions, and advising materials should be revised to reflect the purpose of the degree and student learning outcomes. 

3. The department of Philosophy will develop and implement a plan to assess student learning at the graduate level and will use evidence of student leaning for program improvement.

4. The department of Philosophy will appoint course coordinators for offerings with many multiple sections; working with the General Education Governing Committee (GEGC) and the GE Coordinator, the department of Philosophy will identify best practices for assessment of student learning in its GE courses and implement assessment activities.  
Actions toward these goals are to be reported in the annual MOU/assessment report as well as in the next self-study for program review.
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